



THE GROWTH, ADAPTATION AND LIMITATIONS OF CHINESE PRIVATE SECURITY COMPANIES IN CENTRAL ASIA

BY NIVA YAU AND DIRK VAN DER KLEY

Following flawed parliamentary elections on October 4, thousands of Kyrgyz citizens took to the streets across the country to contest the elections and advocate for their own candidates. Rapidly, the government lost control, with protesters storming parliament, forcing local officials to resign and individuals appointing themselves to government positions. Taking advantage of the anarchical situation, groups began seizing local economic assets. A crowd of 300 broke into the Ishtamberdi gold mine, operated by Chinese company Full Gold Mining, expelling the Chinese workers.ⁱ Locals also seized a mine in Kichi-Chaarat, owned by China National Gold Group Corp.

As Chinese companies and citizens begin to work and operate in less stable parts of the world, the government of China has felt increasingly compelled to protect them. In Central Asia, as elsewhere, Beijing has relied on four strategies to secure overseas projects: (1) Ensuring that local security services are directly involved in protecting key Chinese projects; (2) encouraging companies active in unstable environments to take greater responsibility in training and protecting their workers; (3) pushing for Chinese private security companies (PSCs) to play a more active role internationally; and (4) in a handful of cases, using Chinese security abroad to secure China's interests, including a small People's Armed Police (PAP) unit operating in Tajikistan's Gorno-Badakhshan Autonomous Oblast (GBAO).ⁱⁱ

In this paper, we explore the third strategy in China's toolkit by examining the activities of Chinese PSCs in Central Asia, a region of vital importance to the success of the Belt and Road Initiative. According to findings by the authors of this special Oxus Society report, there are a total of six Chinese PSCs which claim to be active in the region - though their activities remain opaque. From the fragmentary source materials obtained by the authors, it is clear that legal and institutional norms - the "local rules" according to Alexander Cooley - place constraints on PSCs, restricting their capacity to operate. At present, Chinese PSCs are most active in Kyrgyzstan, the country in the region with the lowest legal barriers to market entry.

Each of the six companies studied claim to offer services tailored to the specific dynamics Chinese companies face in a given environment. For example, in Kyrgyzstan, PSCs are primarily charged with protecting Chinese nationals from hostile populations. According to previous reporting by Oxus Society, over 56 anti-China protests have taken place in that country since January 2018, including attacks on Han workers and Chinese infrastructure. In Kazakhstan, where legal restrictions remain in place, PSCs primarily offer services relating to logistics.

Chinese Private Security Companies Go Global

China's ascent has been well-noted around the world, with growing investments spurring greater urgency for China to secure its citizens as well as its investments. Filling the gap are PSCs. According to the Montreux Document, private military security companies are "private business entities that provide military and/or security services, irrespective of how they describe themselves. Military and security services include, in particular, armed guarding and protection of persons and objects, such as convoys, buildings and other places; maintenance and operation of weapons systems; prisoner detention; and advice to or training of local forces and security personnel."ⁱⁱⁱ

According to prior open source research by one of this paper's authors, there are currently 32 Chinese PSCs active in every corner of the globe from the Middle East, Central and South Asia, to North America. Earlier estimates had put the number between 30 and 40^{iv}

China's strategists have long been thinking about how to secure their vital overseas interests. One strategy to this end has been a drive to integrate security, pushing for investors, traders, and contractors to work with governments in local jurisdictions, Chinese PSCs, and even national



security services to promote their interests. For example, the Chinese Embassy in Uzbekistan established a security coordination mechanism in March 2017, expanding the liaison office to protect the rapidly growing population of Chinese nationals in the country.^v Embassy staff have been active in other ways too, with Chinese ambassadors in Central Asia frequently conducting security inspections on projects of national interest - a trend that had not existed in previous years.^{vi}

China's embassy staff have also been insisting that Central Asian governments play a greater role in protecting Chinese security interests. Three months prior to President Xi Jinping's summer 2019 visit to Bishkek, for example, Zhao Kezhi, Chinese Minister of Public Security, met with his Kyrgyz counterpart.^{vii} At the meeting, Zhao stressed that Kyrgyzstan must "effectively protect the security of China's projects and personnel in the country." Similarly, in Kazakhstan Askar Mamin, Kazakh Prime Minister, assured Zhang Xiao, Chinese Ambassador to Kazakhstan, at a meeting in February 2020, that the Kazakh government will ensure a safe and stable environment for Chinese workers and investors alike.^{viii}

China's government has also been pushing for Chinese PSCs to go abroad for some time. In 2016, Meng Jianzhu, then Secretary of the Central Political and Legal Affairs Commission of the Communist Party of China (the most senior public security post in China), said that "qualified security companies should actively follow the ever-increasing demand for the protection of overseas interests, and accelerate the development of overseas security services."^{ix} The Chinese government later codified the increased efforts to coordinate overseas security in its 2018 Security Management Guideline for Overseas Chinese-Funded Companies, Institutions and Personnel[×] (境外中资企业机构和人员安全管理 指南), which offers 170-pages of precise security measures Chinese companies should undertake abroad. There are three main takeaways from this document.

First, overseas Chinese PSCs are now a designated part of a newly established Belt and Road National Security Intelligence System (一带 一路国家安全情报融合制度体系). On the basis of a "governmentled, multi-participant" method (政府主导、多方参与), the new intelligence system (according to the management guidelines) plans to make intelligence collection, particularly overseas, more transparent and accessible across ministries. Overseas Chinese PSCs are expected to join Chinese embassies in reporting and engaging in intelligence gathering under this new system. Funded by the Chinese government, an increasing number of academic studies on national intelligence systems in foreign countries have emerged in recent years. Few of these studies were ever publicly commissioned in the past.

Second, the Management Guidelines^{xi} subject overseas Chinese PSCs to the 2009 Regulation on the Administration of Security and Guarding Services^{xii} for the first time (保安服务管理条例). According to the Regulation, armed Chinese private security companies are required to be at least 51 percent state-owned, thus prohibiting overseas Chinese PSCs



from being a majority private enterprise.

Finally, the 2018 Guidelines have also laid out in detail the precise preventive measures Chinese companies should undertake overseas. These include ensuring clear exit routes, conducting reconnaissance around project sites, and maintaining good relations with the local government, among others. In addition, the 2018 Guidelines offer contingencies for a wide range of threat scenarios.

The 2019 Security Training Guideline for Overseas Chinese-Funded Companies' Personnel^{xiii} (境外企业外派人员安全培训指南) impose strict security training requirements for overseas Chinese personnel employed by overseas Chinese companies. Employees of Chinese firms being sent abroad must pass examinations after completing a 40-hour course on security management. Rather than the Ministry of Public Security, the training courses are provided by some 30 to 40 Chinese private security companies with active operations and specific in-country/region expertise^{xiv}.

Growing attempts to coordinate between foreign governments, PSCs and Chinese security services is also clear from the Ministry of Public Security-led Lianyungang Forum, which started in 2015. The forum focuses on transnational security, including sessions on transnational oil and gas pipeline security, which have been held as part of the Lianyungang Forum since 2017. Leaders from Chinese PSCs active in Central Asia, such as China Shield Consulting Service, attend the forum alongside security leaders from dozens of Eurasian nations.

While Chinese businesses abroad are encouraged to hire overseas Chinese security companies, Belt and Road cooperation agreements also include provisions for the host countries to take up security responsibility for expensive Chinese investments in their countries.^{xv} Pakistan, for example, has set up a Special Security Division for the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) in 2016.^{xvi}

Legal Environment and Reactions to Chinese PSCs in Central Asia

While the Chinese government has strongly encouraged its PSCs to operate overseas, they are nevertheless subject to local laws and the whims of public sentiment. Legally, different restrictions apply to foreign PSCs in each of the Central Asian republics. In Kazakhstan, foreign nationals and foreign companies are prohibited from participating in private security activities. However, Kazakh security companies are permitted to provide training services to foreign companies. Nevertheless, foreign companies often try to work around these restrictions. Three Chinese PSCs – Frontier Services Group (FSG), China Shield Consulting Service and Xinjiang Shamo Tewei – continue to offer services there, for example. A recent FSG advertisement for a logistics manager in Kazakhstan read that they would be responsible for the "development of the Sino-Kazakh channel.^{xvii"} This gives the impression that FSG is offering a service to Chinese companies to smooth logistics at key checkpoints. An important



caveat is that these efforts, while aimed at risk minimisation, are not strictly security activities.^{xviii}

While there is clearly leeway, the arbitrary application of laws in the region nevertheless presents a significant challenge for PSCs, leading to a degree of pushback. In 2019, *Wall Street Journal* reported that Chinese businesses and the Chinese government itself have been pressuring Kazakhstan to allow PSCs to operate in the country.^{xix} However, there is little indication that Kazakhstan intends to change its rules anytime soon.

In Kyrgyzstan, by contrast, PSCs are permitted to operate on the condition that they obtain the requisite permits. As such, Kyrgyzstan has seen far more Chinese PSC activity in the region than anywhere else. Kyrgyzstan also has a robust domestic private security sector due to widespread mistrust of the local police force. These companies handle matters from stolen property all the way up to securing large-scale infrastructure. At this stage it seems as though Chinese PSCs have few (if any) major operations in Tajikistan.

But legal restrictions are only a part of the picture. Another consideration for foreign PSCs is the relative strength of national PSCs across Central Asia. In the more authoritarian states, PSCs tend to have close links to their respective interior ministries. Foreign firms therefore often prefer to partner with local firms so they can overcome administrative burdens. Chinese PSCs offer their own advantages however, namely with regard to their connections to key power-brokers and decision-makers within Chinese companies and state-owned enterprises (SOEs). On certain occasions therefore, there are mutually beneficial reasons for local and Chinese private security companies to work together.

Broadly speaking, community concerns in Central Asia around Chinese companies have been a driver for more active Chinese PSC involvement. According to recently published datasets by the Oxus Society for Central Asian Affairs, anti-China protests are common, with 97 incidents in the region since January 2018.^{xx} While Chinese workers have also been attacked by dissatisfied locals in Kazakhstan and Tajikistan, it is in Kyrgyzstan that Chinese interests have faced the most unrest, including the 2016 bombing of the Chinese Embassy in Bishkek. In the face of unrest, Chinese companies increasingly recognise the need to build relations with local communities and some have begun to localise their workforce as a result.^{xxi}

The Activities of Chinese PSCs in Central Asia

At least six Chinese PSCs claim to be operating in Central Asia. These companies tend to describe their activities in broad terms with little information regarding specific operations. Most of them tend to promote their work as being connected to the BRI. Zhongjun Junhong, which has its Central Asian base in Kyrgyzstan, is easily the most successful Chinese PSC in the region, while its competitors generally run much smaller operations.



The six PSCs identified below work mostly for Chinese nationals and Chinese-financed operations in the region. They maintain close relations with their respective Chinese embassies and host frequent security briefings with Chinese business groups to demonstrate some of the services they have to offer. Much like Chinese PSCs in other parts of the world, these companies almost exclusively employ ex-Chinese security personnel with a PLA or PAP background.^{xxii} In some cases, former PLA personnel are themselves founders of Chinese private security companies.^{xxiii}

In Central Asia, Chinese PSCs tend to work with local PSCs, largely due to reasons outlined above. In general, local guards are recruited and re-trained by Chinese security personnel before they are deployed to a Chinese project site. In Kyrgyzstan, local bodyguards working for Chinese businessmen have usually undergone intensive Chinese language training provided by the employing Chinese PSC.^{xxiv} In some cases, Chinese security personnel join local teams at high-risk Chinese project sites.^{xxv} If they are not stationed on site, the Chinese security personnel regularly review and inspect the sites in question.^{xxvi} In rare cases globally, non-Chinese security personnel have been hired as consultants. Zhongjun Junhong reported to have hired 13 foreign consultants in 2018.^{xxvii}

Some PSCs offer in-depth, regular country-level risk evaluations. For example, Zhongjun Junhong offers weekly security and political news reports to Chinese businesses at a subscription. Some Chinese private security companies in Central Asia also provide a general country-level risk report to Chinese business newcomers to the region. These countrylevel risk reports evaluate domestic political stability, economic risks, military, culture, societal threats, and religious trends. In some cases, experts are dispatched on-site to find reliable sources of information.

Overseas Chinese security personnel provide services ranging from the internal security of project sites, personnel protection, armed escort, mine clearance, and emergency rescue.xxviii Some Chinese bodyguards are required to be multi-skilled, owning licences such as a pilot and heavy vehicle licence. Larger-scale Chinese private security companies, who are able to licence the new overseas security permits, offer pre-departure security training to Chinese business employees before deployment to Central Asia. Otherwise, Chinese security personnel will generally pay an overseas visit to retrain Chinese business personnel on the ground. Apart from the specific cultural and religious issues in the region, these trainings include personal safety skills such as Improvised Explosive Device (IED) recognition.xxix Chinese PSCs in Central Asia design a specific security management system during initial visits to the host country. The management system tends to be technology centric, making use of surveillance cameras and tracking devices. In general, a portable safety kit is distributed to their Chinese clients, including some medicine and food. Some Chinese PSCs also run a safe-house in the host country for emergency situations.xxx



The section below gives background information on each of the six Chinese PSCs active across Central Asia.

Zhongjun Junhong Group (中军军弘集团)

Zhongjun Junhong has the largest security footprint of all Chinese PSCs in the region. It was reformed in 2010 from the Beijing City Security Services Company, a company set up by the former security branch within the People's Armed Police (PAP) that protected key SOEs in China.^{xxxi} Led by Wu Guohua, a former PLA colonel, the company branched out into Kyrgyzstan in late 2015. The company is well-established in the domestic Chinese private security market and connected to law enforcement officials, providing additional security support to local civilian police and the prison system.^{xxxii}

The Zhongjun Junhong Group also has a licence to carry weapons in Kyrgyzstan despite the fact that China's Ministry of Public Security does not permit the use of firearms for overseas companies, except in a few select cases such as maritime escort. Zhongjun Junhong has overcome this by establishing a local joint-venture, insisting that only locals carry weapons.

Publicly available evidence suggests that Zhongjun Junhong are involved in some capacity in the protection of numerous major Chinese projects in Kyrgyzstan. A long article in *China Security* (a magazine published by the Ministry of State Security) states that the company has secured over 20 Chinese clients in Kyrgyzstan, including China Road and Bridge, China Railway No.5 Engineering Group, Sinohydro Bureau 16, Huawei Technologies, Guangdong Precious Metal Refinery, and Sanmenxia Luqiao Construction Group.^{xxxiii} It has also won contracts to protect China's embassy in Bishkek.^{xxxiv}

A 2017 publication in the Chinese state-owned *New Silk Road Observer* stated that the PSC also provides guard services to three local schools in Kyrgyzstan as well as a car dealership.^{xxxv} The principal of one of the schools, Antonovskaya Military Education Gymnasium Complex (a middle school west of Bishkek), said to the article's author that "The security company has equipped us with 6 security personnel and provided us with surveillance and videos. They are very responsible in regard to the safety of our school and earned our trust."xxxvi

Some of the company's claims need to be taken with a grain of salt however. For example, Zhongjun Junhong reached a deal with China Railway to safeguard its construction sites along the China-Kyrgyzstan-Uzbekistan railway in November 2018.^{xxxvii} This is a project that has been proposed for over 25 years and remains unlikely to be built within the next decade. However, this demonstrates that Zhongjun Junhong is actively finding and securing Chinese clients in Kyrgyzstan.



Table 1: Protection of selected major projects in Kyrgyzstan		
PRC firm	Main project	Any evidence of PRC PSC
Zijin.	Owns 60 percent of Altynken, which has extraction rights for the Taldy Bulak deposit.	A photo from an article published in <i>China</i> <i>Security</i> magazine about <i>Zhongjun Junhong</i> shows two security guards standing out in front of the Altynken premises. The characters of the company's overseas unit (海外队) are visible on the uniforms of the guards. ^{xxxvii} There is no evidence of weapons in the photos. The same article states that Zhongjun Junhong has worked for Zijin in Kyrgyzstan.
China National Gold Corporation.	Kuru-Tegerek gold mine.	It is unclear whether the project's protection includes PSCs. In 2017, CNGC stated that it increased security measures by employing armed guards to inspect vehicles entering the complex and increased Chinese security guard patrols of the complex. It is unclear if the guards were employed by a Chinese PSC. ^{xxxix}
Shaanxi Coal and Chemical Industry.	Kara-balta oil refinery.	Project protection methods are unclear.
Xinjiang Guoji Shiye.	Tokmok oil refinery.	Project protection methods are unclear.
Tebian Electric Apparatus (TBEA).	Built most of the Eximbank-funded electrical power projects in Kyrgyzstan. No current major projects.	Project protection methods are unclear.
Central Asia Gas Pipeline Company (China National Petroleum Corporation).	Line D Gas Pipeline.	A 2017 <i>China Security</i> article stated the PSC has agreed to carry out security and technology services for the Central Asia Gas Pipeline Company which is owned by the China National Petroleum Corporation. It is unclear whether this refers only to the Kyrgyz section of the Line D gas pipeline (currently delayed) that will traverse Kyrgyzstan (as well as Tajikistan and Uzbekistan) if ever completed. The Pipeline Company also operates in other Central Asian states. ^{xl}
Jufeng Industry Group Company Limited.	The company owns the rights to multiple gold deposits in Kyrgyzstan. It has undertaken some early exploratory work. A US firm purchased 49 per cent of the Hong Kong subsidiary in 2019. ^{xli}	A 2017 publication in the Chinese state-owned <i>New Silk Road Observer</i> stated that Zhongjun Junhong had been contracted to protect Jufeng's operations in Kyrgyzstan.



China Security Technology Group (中国安保技术集团)

Established in 2016, China Security Technology Group (CSTG) was founded by Tan Feng, an experienced management consultant for Chinese projects overseas.^{xlii} Led by a group of Chinese security professionals with international experience, CSTG is one of three Chinese private security companies with membership at the International Code of Conduct Association (ICoCA), an industry-led organization overseeing the responsible provision of security services. CSTG is the security supplier for China Oceanwide Online, an insurance platform with plans in Uzbekistan since 2018.^{xliii} In 2017, John Jiang, who manages the company's security operations, told Reuters that "In eight years' time, we want to run a business that can cover 50-60 countries, which fits with the One Belt One Road coverage." The company has a wide range of in-house security specialists in different areas, such as de-mining.^{xliv}

Frontier Services Group (先丰服务集团)

Listed in Hong Kong, Frontier Services Group (FSG) is a joint venture by Blackwater's founder Erik Prince and China's CITIC Group. The company provides secured logistics, and it has purchased foreign airlines Phoenix Aviation (Kenya) and Maleth-Aero (Malta) and established a team of security professionals based in Dubai (UAE) and Vientiane (Laos). As part of their expansion plan, Frontier Services Group planned a security base in Xinjiang which will service nearby countries.^{xlv} From early 2018, the company held talks with the Economic Counselor at the Chinese Embassy in Kazakhstan.^{xlvi} In 2020, Frontier Services Group's office in Kazakhstan placed an ad to recruit logistics experts. The company had said that their expansion plan will "help capture Chinese clients as they go out in support of the Belt and Road Initiative."^{xlvii}

China Shield Consulting Service (中安华盾咨询服务有限公司)

China Shield Consulting Service was founded in 2009 by Luo Ying, a former police chief who later entered the private security sector.^{xlviii} The company employs a vast group of regional experts, some of whom were former employees of Chinese embassies abroad such as Xu Tao who worked in China's Embassy in Uzbekistan.^{xlix} The company specialises in security risk consulting and intelligence gathering. In summer 2018, the company concluded a cooperation agreement with AO "COII Ky3et," a leading private security pro-



vider that was formerly part of the Ministry of International Affairs in Kazakhstan, to jointly provide services for Chinese projects in the country.¹ China Shield Consulting Service maintains an office, staffed by their own Chinese personnel, in Kazakhstan.

Xinjiang Shamo Tewei (新疆沙漠特卫)

Han Hao, a PLA veteran and Chinese Communist Party member, established Xinjiang Shamo Tewei in 2013.^{li} Based out of Urumqi, the company is the leading private security provider in Xinjiang, with 6 branches all over the province. Xinjiang Shamo Tewei, directly translates into "Xinjiang Desert Bodyguards," is a bodyguard specialist company employing over 200 security personnel. The company provides bodyguards to Chinese professionals working in Central Asia. The company claims it provided 17 bodyguards in 2013 to protect a group of Chinese engineers in Kazakhstan for 3 years.^{lii}

China Security & Protection Group (北京中安保实业有限公司)

Established in 1994, China Security & Protection Group is based in Beijing and it began its overseas operations in 2003.^{liii} Led by Liu Wei, a management professional, the company is amongst the first Chinese private security companies to set up branches overseas. As early as 2006, the company was already providing security services in Laos and Cambodia.^{liv} The company established a Kyrgyzstan branch in 2013. It is unclear what activities (if any) they undertake in the region. By 2020, China Security & Protection Group claims to employ more than 60,000 security guards.

Conclusion

The recent takeover of Chinese mines in Kyrgyzstan show the risks that come with doing business in Central Asia. So far no Chinese citizens appear to be hurt during Kyrgyzstan's political turmoil. Herein lies the challenge, PSCs will have trouble protecting Chinese projects from angry mobs (although they may be able to just protect Chinese workers). This is why Beijing wants local security authorities to play a greater role.

Moreover, PSCs are already butting up against legal limits. If they spread too fast in Central Asia, they also threaten to create a backlash. Kazakhs protested vociferously against agricultural land being



leased to Chinese farmers. One would imagine that Chinese PSCs would elicit even further negative responses. Negativity toward China appears to be increasing. There is a clear dichotomy between what local communities are willing to accept and what the Chinese leadership wants.



Endnotes

i "Zakhvacheny zolotorudnyye mestorozhdeniya Kyrgyzstana, gde byli inostrannyye investory (spisok)" [Gold Deposits of Kyrgyzstan Were Seized Where There Were Foreign Investors (list)], Kaktus Media, 6 October 2020, https:// kaktus.media/doc/422768_zahvacheny_zolotorydnye_mestorojdeniia_kyrgyzstana_gde_byli_inostrannye_investory_spisok.html

ii "Tajikistan: Secret Chinese base becomes slightly less secret," Eurasianet, 23 September 2020, https://eurasianet.org/tajikistan-secret-chinese-base-be-comes-slightly-less-secret

iii "The Montreux Document," The International Committee of the Red Cross, 2008, https://www.icrc.org/en/doc/assets/files/other/icrc_002_0996. pdf

iv Other sources have found more than 32 but less than 40, see Helena Legarda & Meia Nouwens, "Guardians of the Belt and Road: The Internationalization of China's Private Security Companies," Mercator Institute of China Studies, 2018; Alessandro Arduino, "China's Private Security Companies: The Evolution of a New Security Actor," National Bureau of Asian Research Special Report No.80, 2019.

v "Zhōngguó zhù wūzībiékè sītǎn shǐguǎn chénglì tóng zhōng zī qǐyè hé gōngmín liánluò xiétiáo jīzhi [The Chinese Embassy in Uzbekistan Establishes a Liaison and Coordination Mechanism with Chinese Enterprises and Citizens]," Xinhua, 20 March 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com/world/2017-03/20/c_129513442.htm

vi Dirk van der Kley. (2019) "China's Security Activities in Tajikistan and Afghanistan's Wakhan Corridor," National Bureau of Asian Research Special Report No.80, 2019.

vii "Zhào kèzhì huìjiàn ji'ěrjísī sītǎn zhífǎ ānquán bùmén fùzé rén" [Zhao Kezhi Meets with Heads of Law Enforcement and Security Departments of Kyrgyzstan], Xinhua, 16 May 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2019-05/16/c_1124501829.htm

viii "Hāsàkè sītǎn zǒnglǐ mǎ míng huìjiàn zhōngguó zhù hā dàshǐ zhāng xiāo" [Kazakhstan Prime Minister Askar Mamin meets with Chinese Ambassador to Kazakhstan Zhang Xiao], Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, 16 March 2020, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/ zwbd_673032/wshd_673034/t1756643.shtml

ix "Mèngjiànzhù yǔ dì sì jiè quánguó yōuxiù bǎo'ān fúwù gōngsī yōuxiù bǎo'ān yuán dàibiǎo zuòtán shí de jiǎnghuà" [Speech by Meng Jianzhu and the representatives of outstanding security guards of the 4th National Excellent Security Service Company]," CPC News, 18 October 2016, http://cpc.people. com.cn/n1/2016/1107/c64094-28840814.html

x "Jìngwài zhōng zī qǐyè jīgòu hé rényuán ānquán guǎnlǐ zhǐnán" [Security Management Guideline for Overseas Chinese-Funded Companies, Institutions and Personnel]," Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China, 2018, http://images.mofcom.gov.cn/hzs/201803/20180323112639296.pdf

xi See 2018 Guideline p.165, under 8.5 Chinese security service providers.
xii "Băo'ān fúwù guănlĭ tiáolì" [Regulation on the Administration of Security and Guarding Services], State Council of the People's Republic of China, 2009, http://www.gov.cn/zwgk/2009-10/19/content_1443395.htm
xiii "Jìngwài qǐyè wài pài rényuán ānquán péixùn zhǐnán" [Security Train-

ing Guideline for Overseas Chinese Companies' Personnel], Ministry of Public Security of the People's Republic of China, 2019, http://sw.beijing.gov.cn/zt/



dwhzzt/tzgg_1918/201912/P020191219575410489885.pdf

xiv See 2019 Guideline p.8, under 7.1 Trainer's Qualifications.

xv "Transcript of Vice Foreign Minister Le Yucheng's Exclusive Interview with the Financial Times" 26 September 2019, http://usa.chinadaily.com. cn/a/201809/26/WS5bab2f67a310c4cc775e8304.html

xvi "Pakistan Will Provide 'Special Force' to Defend Chinese Investments," The Diplomat, 5 February 2016, https://thediplomat.com/2016/02/pakistan-will-provide-special-force-to-defend-chinese-investments/

xvii Wùliú jīngli (zhù hāsàkè sītǎn) [Logistics Manager (in Kazakhstan)], Liepin job website, last accessed 12 October 2020, https://www.liepin.cn/ job/1923583875.shtml?imscid=R000000075&siTag=1B2M2Y8AsgTpgAmY7PhCfg%7EjzQ2ma660GMbWQaVwAIYLg&d_sfrom=search_title&d_ck-Id=bce63512f56b02bff3847eeba9d4f430&d_curPage=0&d_pageSize=40&d_ headId=bce63512f56b02bff3847eeba9d4f430&d_posi=2

xviii "2019 Investment Climate Statements: Kazakhstan." U.S. Department of State, 2019, https://www.state.gov/reports/2019-investment-climate-state-ments/kazakhstan/

xix "A Spy Case Exposes China's Power Play in Central Asia," *Wall Street Journal*, 10 July 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/a-spy-case-exposes-chinas-power-play-in-central-asia-11562756782

xx "Central Asia Protest Tracker," Oxus Society for Central Asian Affairs, 2020, https://oxussociety.org/viz/protest-tracker/

xxi Dirk van der Kley. "Chinese Companies' Localization in Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan," *Problems of Post-Communism*, 67:3, (2020), 241-250.

xxii Job advertisements for security officer positions describe military or police background as a prerequisite. Chinese PSCs also advertise their training to Chinese clients as led by security officers with military or police background.
 xxiii Zhongjun Junhong Group is founded and led by Wu Guohua, a former PLA colonel.

- xxiv Author's observations.
- xxv Author's observations.

xxvi Author interview in Central Asia.

xxvii "Dājiàn guójì ānbǎo liánméng tǐxì zài mài zhòngyào yībù" [Another important step in building an international security alliance system], Zhongjun Junhong, 17 October 2018, https://www.zjjhgroup.com/Home/News/show/ id/181.

xxviii "hǎi wài ān bảo" [Overseas Security], China Security and Protection Group Company Limited, 2020, http://www.cspbj.com/OurService/index/411
xxix "Ānquán ānbǎo bù yuèdù péixùn: Jīchǔ qiāngxiè péixùn; xiān fēng wǔqì zīgé rènzhèng" [Monthly Training of the Ministry of Safety and Security: Basic Firearms Training; Xianfeng Weapons Qualification Certification], Frontier Services Group, 2020, http://www.fsgroup.com/save1/show-510.html
xxx ibid.

xxxi "Jítuán jièshào" [Group Introduction] Jingwu Group, 2020, http:// www.kwg.net.cn/jtjj/index_3.aspx;

"Jùjião xiãnfēng bang shŏuhù héxié de lĭngjūn zhě [Leading Protector of Harmony] China Central Television, 2 April 2018, https://v.qq.com/x/page/e0619n7107u. html?start=868

xxxii "Dì sān jiè COI zhōngguó hǎiwài tóuzī xīnnián lùntán bàodào (sān) [Report of the Third China Overseas Investment Union Forum], China Overseas Investment Union, 13 January 2016, https://mp.weixin.



qq.com/s/37Z5dxC-g8sBNj3DktCwcQ

xxxiii "Chinese Private Security Moves into Central Asia," The Diplomat, 3 July 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/07/chinese-private-security-moves-into-central-asia/

xxxiv "Hǎi wèiduì (jí'ěrjísī sītǎn) gōngsī chéngjiē zhōngguó zhù jí'ěrjísī sītǎn dàshǐ guǎn xīnzhǐ ānquán shǒuhù fúwù" [The Overseas Unit (Kyrgyzstan) of the Company Undertook the Security Guard Training for the New Chinese Embassy in Kyrgyzstan]" Zhongjun Junhong Group, 21 January 2019, https:// mp.weixin.qq.com/s/1U85yOJjIZ5wHXbXDwDDtg

xxxv "Zhōngguó mínyíng ānbǎo tàzhǎn jí'ěrjísī sītǎn shìchǎn" [Chinese Private Security Expands Kyrgyzstan Market], New Silk Road Observer, 13 January 2019, http://2016cn.siluxgc.com/html/C1413/201701/7818120423230 702469.shtml

xxxvi Ibid.

xxxvii Ibid.

xxxviii "'Zhōngguó bǎo'ān" zhuāntí bàodào:"Yīdài yīlù" chàngyì xià,"zǒu chūqù" de zhōng jūn jūn hóng [«China Security» Special report: Under the «One Belt One Road» Initiative, the Chinese Army Junhong «Goes Out»], Zhongjun Junhong Group, 27 April 2019, https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/skdYlbURnwn1sJP2QgMHZw

xxxix "Zhù jí dàshǐ xiào qīnghuá jiǎnchá zhōngguó huángjīn jítuán bǐ shén kǎi kè jīdì ānquán bǎowèi gōngzuò [Ambassador Xiao Qinghua Inspects the Security Work of China National Gold Group's Bishkek Base], China Gold News, 19 September 2017, https://www.nengapp.com/news/detail/979715
xl Ibid.

xli "Taxus Pharmaceuticals Holdings Inc enters into agreement to acquire Hong Kong Jufeng Industry Group Co Limited," Globe Newswire, 27 September 2019, https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2019/09/27/1921846/0/en/Taxus-Pharmaceuticals-Holdings-Inc-entersinto-agreement-to-acquire-Hong-Kong-Jufeng-Industry-Group-Co-Limited. html

xlii "Senior Executives," China Security Technology Group, http://www. cstghk.com/administer.html

xliii "Fàn hải zàixiàn bǎoxiǎn dàilǐ yǒuxiàn gōngsī yǔ zhōngguó ānbǎo jìshù jítuán qiānshǔ zhànlüè hézuò xiéyì [Oceanwide Online Insurance Agency Co., Ltd. and China Security Technology Group Signed a Strategic Cooperation Agreement]" China Security Technology Group, 2018, http://www.cstghk. com/partner/2082.html

xliv "Zǒu jìn hǎiwài ānquán guān: Zhōngguó ānbǎo lìliàng wéi zhōng qǐ "chūhǎi" hùháng [Entering Overseas Security Officers: Chinese Security Forces Escort Chinese Companies to "Go to Sea"]" China Security Technology Group, 21 May 2018, http://www.cstghk.com/group/982.html

xlv "Erik Prince Company to Build a Training Centre in China's Xinjiang," Reuters, 31 January 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-xinjiang/erik-prince-company-to-build-training-centre-in-chinas-xinjiangidUSKCN1PP169

xlvi "wáng jiàn cān zàn huì jiàn xiān fēng fú wù jí tuán yǒu xiàn gōng sī xī běi qū zǒng jīng lǐ lǚ chāo hǎi yī xíng" [Counselor Wang Jian met with Lv Chaohai, General Manager of Northwest District of Xianfeng Service Group Co., Ltd], Chinese Ministry of Commerce, 2020, http://kz.mofcom.gov.cn/ article/t/201803/20180302718851.shtml



xlvii "Announcement" Frontier Services Group Limited, https://www1. hkexnews.hk/listedco/listconews/sehk/2018/0302/ltn201803021658.pdf xlviii "Zhuānjiā tuánduì" [Expert Team], China Shield Consulting Service, http://www.zahd.com.cn/page/html/78.php

xlix "Xu Tao," China Shield Consulting Service, http://www.zahd.com.cn/photo/html/?70.html,

1 "Zhōng'ān huá dùn yủ hāsàkè sītǎn kù jié tè ānbǎo gōngsī qiānshủ zhànlüè hézuò kuàngjià xiéyì" [China Shield Consulting Service Signed a Strategic Cooperation Framework Agreement with Kazakhstan Kujiet Security Company], China Shield Consulting Service, http://zahd.com.cn/news/html/?1312.html li "Guānyú wǒmen" [About Us], Xinjiang Shamo Tewei, http://www.

xjsmtw.com/cn/single/menu_41.htm?menuid=41

lii "Xīnjiāng shou jiā "sīrén bǎobiāo" gōngsī chénglì" [Xinjiang's First "Private Bodyguard" Company was Established], Xinjiang Shamo Tewei, 24 September 2013, http://www.xjsmtw.com/cn/case5/3.htm liii ibid.

liv "Zhōng ānbǎo: Dǎzào zhōngguó bǎo'ān hángyè lǐngháng qǐyè" [China Security: To Build a Leading Enterprise in China's Security Industry], China Security and Protection Group Company Limited, 15 August 2016, http://www. cspbj.com/News/Detail/465



AUTHORS



Niva Yau Tsz Yan is a Junior Researcher at the OSCE Academy in Bishkek and a graduate from the University of Hong Kong. Ms Yau's research focuses on China's Western Peripheral Diplomacy, including Central Asia and Afganistan. Her research interests center on China's strategic thinking in the 21st century, including the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI),

Chinese private military security companies (PMSCs), authoritarian technology and security issues.

Dr. Dirk van der Kley is a Research Fellow concurrently at the Australian National University's (ANU) School of Regulation and Global Governance and the National Security College. He is a member of the ANU Working Group on Geoeconomics. Dirk was previously Program Director – Policy Research at China Matters. His research focuses on China's economic relations with



Asia, in particular Central Asia. Dirk holds a PhD from the Centre for Arabic and Islamic Studies at the ANU. He has worked at the Lowy Institute for International Affairs and in China as a translator and in business development.

